HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 30, 2021 – 7:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
Joint Meeting with the Finance Committee
Andrews talked with the Town Accountant (Nolan), Principal Assessor (Merry) and the School’s Attorney, to discuss  different things they could do with the school budget.  The first thing discussed was Prop 2 ½ for FY22.  Andrews stated the following:

  FY22 levy capacity            
$ 17,987,117.00 
  Prop 2 ½                              
$      449,677.93
  new growth                          
$        50,000.00
  Excess capacity                    
$      231,930.26 
  Silver Lake debt exclusion   
$      471,142.00 

  Landfill caping                     
$        91,818.00
  HES roof & renovations       
$      308,350.00
  Total debt exclusions           
$      871,310.00
  Total tax levy  

$ 19,358,104.93
Town Accountant Nolan believes that we could increase the motor vehicle excise tax but the issue right now is there have not been many new cars on the dealer lots and it’s been a lot of the older cars so that depreciation value doesn’t matter what somebody actually paid for its set on a five-year chart.  So right now, we just kept that level at last year’s number.  
  meals tax   


$   70,000.00 
  penalties & other interest
$   25,000.00   
  other charges for services
$ 550,000.00   
The largest majority of State aid that we get would be Chapter 70, but the problem is our enrollment is dropping, last year we got $30 per student so if we get the same it would be about $17,000.

So overall the prediction right now is if you spent everything that we have forecasted you could increase spending by $806,608.19.  This does not include the recycling fees or water revenues because those are enterprise accounts and typically what happens is whatever we spend there we go up by for the income.  The retirement total would be $1,579,441 which is an increase of a $117,067.  
Before Seelig left he estimated a 4% increase in health insurance which would be a $43,000 increase.  Last year the Finance Committee recommended a 2% increase for the Elementary School, so Andrews took that and added it in and came up with $118,000.  In Silver Lake it is probably going to be at least $220,000.  Andrews did not have a number for Special Needs right now as they typically don’t come in until the end of January when we get the budget from the school.  These are rough numbers, and we all know that inflation is increasing,  and if fixed contract costs are up then they are going to skyrocket, employees’ costs are increasing as well and we need to be cognizant of a wage increase for them as well.  
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We are on the lower end of the pay scale when we look at where we’re paying and if people have the opportunity to leave, they probably will.  We are going to have to pay the piper now and next year make some really difficult decisions.  One thing that is hurting us is charter school tuition, Rising Tide in Plymouth is close to Kingston, so it is easier for students from Silver Lake to go there than students from Halifax, hence the percentage number of students from Silver Lake going to charter school much higher.  With all this being said Andrews said  what we need to ask for is to level-fund and not a level-service.  
There needs to be a discussion on if/should we use ARPA funds - are there one-time things in the budget that can be paid for with the ARPA funds, is there free cash money that we can use, not on capital, but on one-time.  
Garron hates to use ARPA money one-time for something they are going to carry over the years.   

Andrews said it is definitely not good practice to do operating funds with something that is going to dry up in three years, but we do not have a lot of commercial property – everything’s residential here and have a really high special needs tuition and transportation.  Halifax received more circuit breaker than Kingston does hence we have a higher needs population than Kingston does for the students who require service.  Andrews continued to say the total that Silver Lake is receiving is decreasing because there are more students going to charter schools and then if you have somebody with a special needs placement that is inside the school, we don’t get any more money for that student at the school.  We can probably get by this year but the fiscal year beyond that is going to be difficult.  
Senior Center
Andrews began by saying that one of the plans they have been moving forward is do a swap between Pope’s tavern and the museum.  Money has been approved for Webby Engineering to do a site plan of the two lots and look at doing an expansion.  Webby will then come back to the Building Needs Committee and present a project.  Andrew’s thought is to use ARPA funds.  His hope is after talking to Tom O’Brien and some of the Plymouth County Commissioners they would agree that that the seniors have been impacted by COVID, they now will have a place to go, talk to a nurse, and experience life again.
Someone in the audience asked if they have given the town any funds and Andrews said we have some of the funds but there is a question over how the remaining funds are going to be rolled out by the County, some money went directly to the town and he believes there will be another deposit to the town in April and then the County Commissioners are supposed to have a program set up on how to disburse the funds. 

Andrews is hoping once we have that set of plans done we can invite the Commissioners to one of the Building Study Committee meetings, show them what we are  trying to move forward with.  Senator Brady and Kathy LaNatra are on board, they know that what we have is not conducive to a senior center in town.  Hopefully before Christmas we can have another update and let everybody know where we stand on that, but that would not be coming from the operating expense but from ARPA and if necessary, a debt over-ride.  

Jean Gallant asked if there was a figure of what we have in ARPA right now, and Andrews said he does not have a exact number it depends on how the Plymouth County Commissioners agree to divvy up – it’s different from what they did for CARES – CARES was based on population.  Gallant asked if was put in a separate account and Andrews said yes.
Andrews said they voted to use ARPA funds for bonus money, IT’s hours were increased, the site plan and botany plan work up for the property across the street, school air conditioning and increase in hours for the Administrative Assistant at the Fire Station. 
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Andrews said typically the Finance Committee and the Selectmen take a vote to either level service or level fund and then they ask the department heads to come forward with their budget and highlight any issues that are within their departments that cannot be passed over.  
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to level fund for Fiscal Year 2023. 
Andrews will continue to work with Nolan and Merry on getting some updated numbers and then will attend FinCom’s meeting in  two weeks with that information.
Community Compact Grant 

Andrews said the grant was for capital improvement plan, and we did not fulfill the requirements of that grant.  Seelig was working on it, but it was never finished.  DOR has been involved and Nolan is working with them to either send them back funds from the free cash number or withholding from State aid.
Request for Legal Services 
A form was submitted from  Brooks and DeRensis that they want us to use.  The town Administrator and the Chair, the Board of Selectmen will sign off on the form before authorizing any more legal counsel usage, that is what they are recommending.   
DiSesa said they use this for a lot of towns and that this is to have more of a procedure and a policy. 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved using the form submitted from Brooks & DeRensis for the use of legal services.   
Training, Public Records & Opening Meeting 

Andrews stated that where Attorney Hucksam was the one who created the policy, Jack Dolan was going to talk with him and Paul DeRensis and see who the best person is to do the training.  Andrews will ask them to work with Ed Thorne on setting it up a date and then talk with Nolan about getting get some of the state agencies to come in as well.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Andrews announced that the Board would reconvene in open session.

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:35 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Interim Town Administrator, Sergeants and Firefighters:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

DiSesa announced that the Board would reconvene in open session to vote on the contract with the Town Administrator.

The Board reconvened in open session at 7:55 p.m. 
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Employment Agreement – Edwin Thorne – Interim Town Administrator 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the employment agreement between the Town of Halifax and Edwin Thorne as the Interim Town Administrator. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:00 p.m. to approve of meeting minutes from Executive Session on July 2, 2021, July 13, 2021, July 20, 22021, July 23, 2021 and to discuss the deployment of security personnel or devices, or strategies with respect thereto:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Andrews announced that the Board would not reconvene in open session.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk

/pjm

No documents were referenced 
